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Watlington Parish Council

1 Old School Place

Watlington

OXON OX49 5QHTel: 01491 613867  
 Email: wpc@watlington-oxon-pc.gov.uk   Website: www.watlington.org

Present:

Councillors:


Matt Reid (Chairman), Steve Bolingbroke (Vice-Chair), Ian Hill, Tim Horton, Andrew McAuley 
Members of the Public:
5
Officer:


Kristina Tynan

County Councillor:

Freddie Van Mierlo
1. Welcome by the Chairman 
  Matt Reid welcomed everyone to the meeting and thanked all for coming.
2. Apologies  
Margaret Noon, Roger Beattie, Rob Smith, Tom Calnan, Gill Bindoff, Anna Badcock, Caelia Periera.
3. Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 29th April2021 to be agreed and signed as a correct record.
It was noted that this meeting was held on Zoom due to Covid.
Resolved: That these are a correct record of the meeting and to be signed by the Chair.

4. Presentation and Acceptance of the Annual Parish 2019 report.  

 The report was accepted. The Chairman’s report and Reports from Chairs of Committee 
are in the pack. There are also reports from organisations in the town. The report can be   found on our website www.watlington.org
5. Chairman’s report 

MR reported on the following issues:

 
Edge Road


With regards the change of leadership at OCC in April 2021, this did lead to something of an initial slowing in the momentum that we had built around the Edge Road project as we had originally hoped for a planning submission in Autumn 2021, but I’m pleased to report that activity has picked up again and we are now looking at a full planning submission sometime in the Autumn of 2022.  This is not ideal as the permission for the Edge Road has now fallen behind the application for sites B and C.  As a result of this, the Council have adopted the position in conjunction with Pyrton that Site C should not be open to Pyrton Lane until such time as the Edge Road is complete.

I’m pleased to say that a broader sweep of the road at the Britwell Road end of the scheme has now been included as part of the overall project.  

Our new County Councillor Freddie Van Mierlo has been incredibly supportive in making sure that this project has gotten back on track, so I extend the thanks of the Council to him for making some real headway on a range of issues including the Edge Road since his election.

The proposed route and quality of the proposed scheme has remained unchanged and is still projected to run from Site A on the Britwell Road all the way through to PYR1 on the Shirburn Road.  This will result in marked changes to traffic flows in Watlington, so a strategic initiative is already in progress to look at bringing potential changes to traffic flow inside the Edge Road to public consultation.
CIL Projects 

For each new development in Watlington there will be a payment made to the Parish Council known as a Community Infrastructure Levy or to phrase it more concisely ‘CIL money’, that can be directed into projects for the benefit of the wider community.  There are a number of projects already earmarked for CIL funding most of which are in the area of the recreation ground, such as a new skate facility, a multi-use games area and a dedicated youth building, but under the new business processes put in place to manage these projects each one will have to be pushed forward by a group of proactive volunteers. MR thanked SB for establishing this process.  Should volunteers not come forward to back the planning and administration of these projects then the funding will simply fall away and be directed into projects that have stronger community backing
Charlotte Coxe Trust

This year has finally seen some movement on the issue of the Charlotte Coxe Trust.  Following an approach to the Council by Jeremy Irons over the Christmas period a lot of pressure has been to the OCC legal team in order to free up the use of the building for a year in order to house a refugee family.  It should be pointed out that this activity started at the end of December, long before the Ukrainian crisis, so whilst the project is still subject to multiple legal hurdles and red tape it is finally moving forward, and we extend the gratitude of both the Council and wider Community to Jeremy for his continued perseverance on this front.

With regards the administration of the trust, this has now been delegated to a group of Councillors at County Hall to make faster and more accountable decisions, but it is hoped that this state of affairs will be a temporary steppingstone towards passing control of the entire trust back to Watlington at some point in the future. 
MR thanked Councillors, staff and all those who volunteer in our community who make our town such a vibrant place.

6. Committee Chairman’s Reports
The full reports are in the annual pack.
Finance – Tim Horton 
The committee made a major change to the way budgeting is now presented and was able to reduce the precept for this year by 2.36%. As we are now receiving CIL payments the Council is able to improve its ability to finance Capital projects again as previously, we had to save hard to be able to deliver projects. This will take the pressure of our reserves.
Strategy – Andrew McAuley
This committee is to oversee implementation of the Watlington Strategic Plan which came out of the WNDP. There are core objectives, and the business process has been reorganised and is now very robust. There is now a business approach to the spending of money we hold and the nomination of projects. At present there are 5 main projects: MUGA, Performance Space, Flow Park, EV charging points and a Youth Facility.

Three of the projects would be developed at the Recreation Ground which is one of the major pieces of land that WPC own. Over the last year these projects have moved on substantially.

Planning – Andrew McAuley 

AM reported on the following three applications:

Land off Cuxham Road, Sites A and B – The Parish Council spent a long time on these quite controversial applications and there were many iterations. However, the outline permission was granted by SODC. These sites are critical for the edge road.


Grove Farm Pishill – 5 Holiday Pods, - Watlington Parish Council strongly objected to this application and the SODC Committee did not grant permission for these.

Land to Rear of 56-58 Hill Road – The Parish Council and SODC objected to this application which went to appeal, and the Planning Inspector dismissed the appeal.


AM reported that this committee met 13 time this year and it was a fairly successful year in ensuring that development of Watlington is carried out in way that meets the aspiration of the WNDP in the parish.

Operations – Ian Hill

IH stated that the Operations Committee is responsible for managing the maintenance and improvement programme of the Parish Council’s assets, as well as identifying issues for 
action by the County and District Councils.  


This year a lot of on-going issues have reached a crucial stage where they are nearly completed. First Pyrton Lane traffic calming works should be starting in August, the Brook Street trench which has been sinking and was filled in a month ago. Another task was to get 20mph for Watlington and we have been told by OCC that we will be in the first tranche of communities to get this implemented. 

This year we have also been able to install SID devices, we have two and share another one with Cuxham and Swyncombe. IH reported that they do make a difference with speeds.


 We had ambitions to remove the I-play and after negotiation with supplier we agreed a deal in which they will remove the I-Play at no cost and install ten new pieces of equipment with a 33% discount.  A hedge has been replaced in Mansle Gardens. A tree survey was commissioned and the works to WPC trees has been done. CCTV was installed in the public conveniences as there had been some vandalism.

All routine work such as grass cutting has been done. IH said that the committee had a very reasonable year in achieving some of its aims.


Pavilion and Sports Field Committee (PSFC) – Matt Reid


MR reported that the sports clubs have been pushing for us to get more space for sports from planning gain. When the Edge Road is completed there will be space for extra sports facilities from PYR 2. The sports clubs had been subsidised by a Covid Grant from Government during the pandemic and are also subsidised by WPC. They have a well-established social scene with darts, pool etc taking place in the Pavilion. WPC are working with the Football and Cricket Clubs to start to draw up viable plans for how the clubs could operate the building more autonomously and with less of a WPC subsidy.

Neighbourhood Plan Advisory Board (NPAB) – Steve Bolingbroke


SB said that it is a requirement to review the NP and realign it to the District Local Plan. Climate and Environmental issues will be strengthened. There will be a consultation with our residents in September.

Allotment Committee – Roger Beattie


A new water upgrade system has been installed. The pumpkin grown on the Allotment was the second biggest grown in the UK. A grant for a compostable toilet and a community shed has been received from the Lottery Fund and SODC.  RB reported that Kirsty and Josh are doing a remarkable job as co-chairs of the committee.
7. 
Reports from Local Organisations

First Steps – Heather Topping gave a huge thanks to WPC for supporting then with a grant again. She said that it has been a difficult two years, but everything is running normally now. They did well financially with various grants due to Covid. There are sessions in Watlington on Tuesday and Wednesdays and in Chalgrove on Monday, Thursday, and Fridays. They are helping 68 families at present with a breakdown of parishes. Chalgrove 34, Watlington 32 and the remainder from other neighbouring parishes. With the new housing being built the demand will increase. She said that they are very fortunate with their staff and volunteers and there is a good trustee body.

Bowls Club – They are recruiting at present to attract new members.


Royal British Legion – Nigel Mogg said that the RBL has two main focuses, to support the National Poppy Appeal and the second to assist WPC in the organisation of the Remembrance Day service at the Cross. Nationally the RBL is under considerable pressure and a number of branches have closed. Watlington still has a committee, but the membership is down to 80. Fifteen years ago, there were 200 members. 

WADAC – Tessa Mogg stated that this is progressing quite well. The lunch club at the West Room had to be closed but they now have a new Watlington Café.


Watlington Concert Band – They were unable to rehearse during Covid last year but now have new members flooding in. They play at fetes; Remembrance Day and they have just had another successful concert in St Leonards.


U3A - Suzie Berry thanks WPC for allowing U3A to plant the war memorial beds this year and there will be a yellow and blue theme for the 40th anniversary of U3A which is a worldwide organisation which include Ukraine. They are struggling for committee members at the moment, but the membership is up 20% which is very good news. This followed a recruitment event in St Leonards. Committee meetings are held in the West Room. The pandemic led to members improving their IT skills and learning how to use zoom.
8.  
Report from Town Hall Trust Body – Tim Horton
TH said that there are discussions about the possibility of glazing the Undercroft and this idea is being examined by a small group, the gates have no historic relevance as the area used to be open. and it could be an interesting social space.
9.    Report from County Councillor – Freddie van Mierlo
FvM stated that he was elected in May 2021 with 53% of the vote. He said that highlights from the year included new strategies from transport and for HGV’s. This should reduce emissions by a quarter in 2030 and a third by 2040. OCC have had successful bids to Government especially for buses and for electrifying them. OCC will bring back youth services that were previously scrapped. Regarding Oxfordshire 2050 he is campaigning for the least amount of housing possible. Council tax was increased by 4.9%. with 4% going to Adult Social Care and will be used to look after the most vulnerable residents in Oxfordshire. FvM has 3 key objectives.
1. To fight the Chalgrove Airfield Development – Liz Leffman the new Leader has asked to visit site and she has had a meeting with Homes England.

2. Edge Road for Watlington – He said he knows how important this is to the town and to get it delivered on time. A consultant will be appointed very soon. All the OCC officers know the importance of this in Watlington.

3. Charlotte Coxe Trust – FvM has made this a real priority and there is now a new committee in place to speed up the decision making.

FvM has £15K available every two years for priority projects and has given grant to help fund projects in his division. He has championed local efforts to reduce traffic speeds and volumes and many of the towns and villages in his division have been successful in being part of the first tranche, Watlington being one of them.

He said he is looking forward to the next 3 years and working on tackling climate emergency, improving social care and sustainable transport. He said it is hard being a Councillor but if you want something doing well, give it to a busy person.
MR thanked FvM for his report.

10. 
Report from District Councillor 
This is in the Annual Report 2022

   12.  
Q&A

TH asked FvM if OCC will go back to supporting Early Years as WPC’s largest grant is to the Watlington and Chalgrove Family Hub. FvM said he gave a grant from his personal priority fund. He said that there should be investment in youth facilities and children’s services as these have been vulnerable to cuts and this needs to be reversed. He said that there should be more support for these next year. Heather Topping (First Steps) stated that David Turner will be bringing up this issue at OCC.

Planning – The Queen’s speech spoke about Land Supply, and this could lead to a shake up over land supply.
13.
Any Other Business

Matt Reid reminded all present that there is an event in the Paddock for the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee on Sunday 5th June, and this is being organised by WPC and the PTA.
THERE BEING NO OTHER BUSINESS THE MEETING CLOSED AT 8.43PM 

MINUTES OF ANNUAL PARISH THE MEETING


�PRIVATE �  HELD ON THURSDAY  19TH MAY 2022 AT 7.30PM IN THE WEST ROOM 














Annual Parish Meeting 29th April 2021


Page | 2 

PAGE  
Page | 2 


